Health/Wellness/PE Annual Review Meeting Minutes

Tuesday, January 18, 2011


The Health/Wellness/PE Annual Review Meeting took place on Tuesday, January 18, 2011 at 7:30 a.m. in the GCMS High School library.  In an effort to communicate on the topic of wellness, health and p.e. teachers met together, along with the district head cook, the district nurse, and a student representative.  Those in attendance were:  Chad Acree, Mike Allen, Charles Aubry, Judy Bender, Chris Brucker, Karen Cox, Courtney Hohulin, Joel Hood, Jim Lewis, Cindy Petersen, Sharon Pool, and Angie Testory The representatives reported on how wellness is integrated into their programs.  

Kindergarten

Angie Testory reported that students in Kindergarten are taught to recognize how they feel when they are/have been sick.  The importance of covering one’s mouth and nose when sneezing or coughing are stressed on a daily basis, as well as the necessity of washing hands to prevent the transmission of germs.  We also cover the importance of hygiene habits that improve or maintain health, including brushing our teeth.  Students learn how to dress properly in varying types of weather.  Nutrition and healthy eating habits are also discussed.   Safety topics are also covered as part of our Health curriculum in Kindergarten.  Students should be able to listen to and follow rules for playground safety.  Safe procedures to escape fire at home, at school, and when clothes catch on fire are covered during Fire Prevention Week.  We also practice procedures to follow during tornado and fire drills.  We discuss who strangers are and why one should be cautious around them.  All kindergarten students should be able to recite their name, address, and phone number by the end of kindergarten. We use McGruff the Crime Dog – CD and puppet.  Dental health and healthy habits are covered in 2-3 issues of the Weekly Readers each school year.  Additional books and supplementary materials are used as well.  

First Grade

Cindy Petersen described the following wellness skills that are covered in the first grade:  

1. Daily reminders to children to wash their hands after using the bathroom

      2.   Daily reminders to children to wash hands before lunch

      3.   Provide water breaks for proper hydration many times throughout the 

                 day and children are also allowed to have water bottles at their desks.

      4.   Remind children to sneeze into their sleeves instead of hands.  We talk 

                 about this many times throughout the year.

      5.   Remind children to use Kleenexes and then throw them away after each 

                 use and not to put them on tables.

6. Use antibacterial wipes to clean tables weekly and if there have been lots 

      of  sick children, we tend to use them daily.

7. At lunch we encourage the children to eat their sandwiches before less 

     healthy foods.  Many children are eating lots of processed food for their 

     sack lunches.
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Second Grade
Tammy Zehr reported that the second grade promotes wellness by the following:

1. Hand washing instruction and monitoring

2. Use of sanitizer at student desks and classroom

3. Appropriate coughing and sneezing techniques (into elbow)

4. Keeping hands away from eyes and mouth

5. Keeping mouths off water fountains when drinking

6. Not sharing water bottles, chap stick, articles of clothing, combs, brushes, etc.

7. Throwing away Kleenex

8. Sanitize tables and desks regularly

9. Monitoring food during lunch duty

10. Discuss nutrition

11. Discuss getting proper amount of sleep each night

12. Talk about wearing proper clothing for weather conditions

13. Yoga instruction in Mrs. Zehr’s class

14. Stress exercise and heart rate/pulse

15. Discuss body systems and organs and how exercise and healthy eating habits effect them

16. Bicycle safety

17. Stranger danger

18. Fire Safety

19. Tour of Gibson Area Hospital every spring where children learn about health providers, hospital care, nutrition, health care, safety

20. Incorporate health into reading stations

The second grade staff recommended that automatic water sink dispenser for 

washing hands in restrooms and automatic paper towel dispensers be placed in the restrooms.  Also, “Time for Kids” magazine was used in second grade in the past, and was a good supplement for teaching both health and wellness.  The second grade staff would like to have it ordered for second grade for the 2011-2012 school year.    

Third Grade
 
In third grade, health topics that are covered are: simple body systems, what it 

means to be fit and maintaining fitness, nutritional information including the food pyramid, the meaning of disease, germs, and proper defense tactics to use, anti-drug unit, and the emotional portion of maintaining a healthy lifestyle. They use a small workbook that has broken the subjects into the different units. 
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Fourth Grade 
Snacks – Students are allowed to bring their own snacks. They have to be healthy, not candy, pop, etc. Each student is responsible for bringing their own snack if they want one.

Hand-Washing – Washing hands is required each time after using the restroom and before lunch. The classrooms also have hand sanitizers which the students use frequently, like after wiping or blowing their nose, before lunch, after sneezing, etc.

Activity – The 4th grade has 25 minutes of recess each day.  There is also a 30 minute P.E. period each afternoon.

Drink/Restroom Breaks – The fourth grade students are allowed to have water bottles at their desk if they desire.  They have to empty them each night and on Fridays to insure the bottles dry out. Over a long break, the students must take them home to be washed. Drinks from the water fountains are allowed as needed. The students are frequently reminded not to put their mouths on faucets because they contain germs. Restroom breaks are given at least three to four times a day as needed by the students. 

Health Topics – The “Too Good for Drugs Program” runs for ten weeks in the fall of each year, which is taught by Sue Berry. We also discuss health issues as we do our Human Body Unit. We remind them to use their elbow when sneezing and coughing so they will not spread germs. We wipe all desks at least once each week and more if we have an illness outbreak in the room.

Fifth Grade: (Report sent in) 
Betty Goembel reported that the fifth grade science textbook covers the systems of the body.  The students also do the “Botvin- Too Good for Drugs” program, which is a ten-week sessions of 45 minutes each.  The presenter for the program is Sue Berry.  The Weekly Reader is also used to supplement the study of health and wellness.  During the second semester, Mr. Everett gives a physical awareness presentation for the boys, and the school nurse does a presentation for the girls.  

Elementary P.E.

            Chrystal Little reported on the wellness component of elementary school P.E.  Students receive daily physical education for 30 minutes with the exception of kindergarten who comes for 20 minutes daily.  Topics discussed are heart rate, components of fitness, bones and muscles, activity levels, and different activities that promote wellness.  Fitness components are targeted every day through the warm-up exercises.  Most activities promote cardiovascular fitness with the exception of a few activities that focus more on muscular strength and endurance.  Physical fitness tests are practiced at the beginning of the school year, and then recorded at the end of the school year.  Every year the P.E. department promotes a cardiovascular activity called the “Aerobic Running Challenge”.  This activity provides students with the opportunity to work as a class but also set individual goals. The goal as physical education teachers is to 
have most students actively participating in physical education on a daily basis. The p.e. teachers have gone so far as to provide shoes and socks for students that forget their own.
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Middle School Health

Chad Acree reported on the wellness component in the middle school P.E. and health classes. Sixth grade health classes teach physical health, and nutrition.  The nutrition topic includes the six essential nutrients, calorie knowledge, nutrition facts labels and the food pyramid.  The seventh grade health classes cover the topics of: mental health, which includes conflict and violence, alcohol, drugs, changing bodies, and infectious diseases. Wellness, which is the state of good health, is covered in the following four areas:

1. Physical Health (eating balanced meals, engaging in physical activity, getting 8 hours of sleep, maintaining good hygiene, avoiding alcohol, drugs, and tobacco)

2. Emotional Health (expressing emotions in a healthy way)

3. Mental Health (handling stress, adjusting to change, openness to new ideas)

4. Social Health (respecting others, being dependable, supporting friends, etc.)

One day a week, the “Too Good For Drugs” program is covered.  During this time, alcohol, marijuana, and good life choices are discussed that will affect student wellness.     

Middle School P.E.
All P.E. classes are geared to emphasize health through movement. For example,  fitness days- classes focusing on cardio exercise, as well as strength stations- are taught two times a week.  Also covered is the study of the target heart range, including each student’s knowledge of their individual maximum heart range.    These classes also cover activities that students will be able to use as adults, as well.  This year, a guest teacher taught the students Zumba.  According to the P.E. teachers, the students loved it. Mrs. Doman and Mr. Acree continue to search for a Zumba DVD that they can use in class throughout the year.

Good health habits are reinforced during P.E. time.  Showering is encouraged, as is keeping P.E. clothing clean.  At this level, hand washing and sneezing into the elbow is stressed, as well.

Middle School Athletics
The middle school coaches work to promote wellness through sports.  Some examples of how the athletes are trained include:

1. Emphasis on stretching before performance

2. Discussion of the Athletic Code of Conduct, which prohibits the use of alcohol, 

    drugs, or tobacco

3. Promotion of good hygiene by encouraging showers after practices

4. Promotion of good nutrition by encouraging proper eating habits, intake of 

    helpful fluids, breakfast after morning practices, etc.

5.General fitness through the practices and performance of each athlete’s sport

In conjunction with the P.E. program, GCMS Middle School athletes are given the information and instruction in how to take care of their bodies, thereby promoting wellness.
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High School Health

Jim Lewis reported on the wellness component that is taught in the sophomore level health class. He stated that throughout the semester, wellness is discussed on almost a daily basis.  Wellness can be achieved through decision-making and practicing healthy behaviors by understanding basic health information and services, and being able to access and evaluate health information and express this health knowledge.

  The content of the health information provided to the students to promote wellness include:  promoting a healthy life-style, reducing health risks, building character, making consumer choices, the benefits of physical activity and nutrition, mental/emotional health, relationships, tobacco, alcohol, other drugs, and diseases and disorders.
High School P.E.

Both Jim Lewis and Mike Allen reported on wellness topics that are covered in physical education.  Jim explained that the majority of physical activities presented in class provide health benefits that can last a lifetime.  Benefits to physical health as well as mental/emotional health are discussed with each activity introduced.  Students are encouraged to continue an active life-style throughout their lives to strengthen, improve, or maintain their health.  Mike Allen reported that fitness P.E. covers proper eating habits, and the need for rest for the body.  Each class focuses on weight lifting three times a week, or cardiovascular workouts.  

High School Athletics


Mike Allen explained that the coaches in each sport take time to review the drug testing policy, and also review the detriments from steroid use.  Also covered are both the need for proper eating habits and rest for the body.  Hydration is also a topic that is focused on in each sport.  For example, during football practices, athletes are weighed both before and after the practice to insure that the students stay hydrated.  


To help eliminate health risks, hand sanitizer use is encouraged, both in the gym as well as the weight room.  During wrestling practice, showers are a requirement to eliminate the spread of ringworm.  
GCMS Head Cook  

Chris Shull reported on the district’s food program. She stated:  “The GCMS School Lunch Program has had many changes since 2000, that many may not realize that we offer.  Since 2000, we have had 1% milk in chocolate and white at the ES and have also added strawberry and vanilla in the last 3 years. We have also had 2%; whole milk and now have limited skim milk in our coolers to comply with the requirement of 2 types of milk-fat content. Since 2002, we have offered both white and chocolate every day, 

instead of chocolate only on Fridays.  That was a state recommendation.  We have a growing breakfast program that offers milk, juice, entree, and fruit; fresh fruit some of 
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the time. Our cereals and some entrees have been whole-grain since we started.  In the last several years, we have added more fresh fruits and vegetables to our daily lunches, salad bar once a week at the MS, and every day at the HS.  We receive help with this from the federal program called DOD—Department of Defense Fresh Fruits and Vegetables. We provide reimbursable meals to all three schools in accordance with state and federal regulations.  However; the rules will be changing, beginning next year. We have already started to introduce more green vegetables and less starchy vegetables per week. Our salad dressings are either low fat or fat-free.  We try to serve students items that they like while still being very diversified in our entrees. We have started something new since December—having entree choices of either a sandwich item or a non-sandwich item to give students a better choice daily. Being involved in the National School Lunch Program ideally sets the requirements of nutrition at the proper level for national nutrition. I would like to see students bring healthier sack lunches from home, if they choose to do so.”


Chris discussed some of the requirements that will be in place next year.  The amount of required protein in a school lunch will be decreased.  Whole grain bread will be required.  Twice as many fruits and vegetables will be required, and the students are already getting a cup of each a day.  Chris commented that one cup is a large quantity for elementary school children.  Also, all food companies who sell to schools are required to reduce the salt content of their products by 50% in the next ten years.  


Also discussed was the concern about the content of some of the sack lunches that are brought to school.  Since some students pack their own lunches, they seldom include protein, fruits, or vegetables.  Often the lunches include pop and sugar products.  The younger students who bring this type of sack lunch will often complain in the afternoon about stomachaches.   Mr. Aubry suggested that perhaps guidelines for a healthy sack lunch needs to be included in the student handbooks for the fall of 2011.


A question was raised as to who is responsible to provide wipes for the students in a class where one of the students has a severe peanut allergy.  Currently, an area is marked off in the cafeteria for the student to sit so that he/she will not come in contact with the peanut oil. Etc.  But the class must also wipe off their hands after eating.  It was suggested that the mom be contacted to assist with the supply.  She has been asked in the past, and has been very supportive.  We currently have one student at the elementary school and one at the middle school who have severe peanut allergies.  Mr. Aubry also stated that currently, Mr. Lindy and Judy Bender are working on a policy that involves allergies and allergic reactions. 


Also discussed was the benefit of Lumen showing food purchases.  Parents are now able to see not only their student’s lunch balance, but also what food was purchased on a specific date and time.  

Nurse


Judy Bender reported that currently any student who has an allergy is listed on Lumen.  There should be a flashing icon next to their name.  This should be located by the attendance.  If a teacher notes that the icon is missing, Mr. Aubry requested that they  
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contact him.  All other medical issues should be listed there, as well such as epipen use and asthma. It was discussed that it would be valuable for teachers and coaches to receive a list of medical issues as early in the year as possible so that they are alerted.  Judy explained that this is difficult to accomplish, since each registration form in the district has to be gone through before the list can be created.  There was also a question as to whether Lumen has the capability to put a flashing icon next to the name of a student who needs to receive medication, since sometimes the medicine is dropped off at an office, and the teacher is not aware of the need.  This will be looked into.  
Student Report


Joel Hood reported for the GCMS students.  He discussed the food selection in the cafeteria at the high school.  Joel stated that while the “meal deal” selection is the most cost-effective and offers both vegetables and fruit as well as the main entrée, many students opt for the ala carte menu.  They will purchase a juice drink along with a candy bar or two.  Chips are also purchased, but they are the baked variety.  On Wednesdays and Thursdays, Subway and Pizza Hut is offered.  Chris Brucker questioned whether the free and reduced lunch students understand that those lunch choices are not reimbursable.  
Students may need to be notified in order to save their lunch money.  Joel was also asked whether he felt that students were generally hydrated, since in the lower grades, some classes are allowed to have water bottles at their desks.  Joel said that between the drinking fountains and lunch that students have the opportunity to get drinks.  The idea of allowing students to come to high school with a sealed water bottle to use during the day may take more security and monitoring than it would be worth.  The committee was reminded that hydration is taught to the students at many grade levels, so hopefully they are taking care of themselves.  


It was also suggested that the students take part in a lunch survey as a way to determine students’ food interests and routines, with both school and sack lunches.  No action was taken on this suggestion.  

